

RESEARCHERS AT ISEAS - YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE ANALYSE CURRENT **EVENTS** 

ISSN 2335-6677

Singapore | 4 October 2024

# Securing the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor: Navigating **Conflicts and Public Scepticism**

Kyi Sin\*



Chairman of Myanmar's State Administration Council (SAC) Senior General Min Aung Hlaing meets with Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi, a member of the Political Bureau of the Communist Party of China Central Committee, in Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar, on 14 August 2024. (Photo by Myo Kyaw Soe/XINHUA/Xinhua via AFP).

\* Kyi Sin is Research Officer in the Myanmar and Thailand Studies Programmes at ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute.



### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

- The China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC) forms an important part of China's Belt and Road Initiative which focuses on enhancing trade and infrastructure development across the region.
- Myanmar's political and conflict dynamics since (and even before) 2021 have posed challenges to the CMEC's progress, including security concerns around project sites and public scepticism about the benefits of China's large-scale infrastructure projects.
- China has adapted its approach by forging security deals with all parties involved in the civil war, and mediating or participating in peace talks, in effect signalling a potentially more assertive attitude towards Myanmar's ongoing civil war.
- China's interest in ensuring the long-term success and stability of the CMEC within Myanmar's current complex political trajectory may require careful diplomatic navigation among different actors and interests in the country.



#### **INTRODUCTION**

On 26 December 2023, the State Administration Council (SAC) military regime in Myanmar inked with China an addendum to the concession agreement for the Kyaukphyu Special Economic Zone (SEZ) and its deep-sea port.<sup>1</sup> This deep-sea port, coupled with the SEZ, is a critical component of the ambitious China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC). This corridor is strategically designed to provide quick sea access for China's landlocked western provinces, connecting them to the Bay of Bengal. The CMEC thus presents considerable strategic and economic value to China. The date of the addendum's signature, however, has some significance. The SAC signed this agreement with China in the aftermath of Operation 1027, a surprise offensive launched by the Three Brotherhood Alliance (3BHA) — a coalition formed since 2019 by three leading ethnic armed organisations (EAOs), namely the Arakan Army (AA), the Myanmar National Democratic Alliance Army (MNDAA), and the Ta'ang National Liberation Army (TNLA) - in northern Shan State. Operation 1027 and its aftermath shifted the conflict dynamics in Myanmar's ongoing civil war.<sup>2</sup> Even before and especially after Operation 1027, the AA has been gaining more ground and functional control in Rakhine State, where the Kyaukphyu SEZ is located. The AA is for the first time since its establishment in 2009, poised to wrest control of Rakhine from the SAC's central administrative reach.<sup>3</sup>

In light of these developments, China's major infrastructure investments in Myanmar, including the Kyaukphyu SEZ and the deep-sea port, now face the daunting task of navigating the escalating conflict throughout Myanmar. This paper explores the CMEC's future amidst the ongoing conflict in Myanmar after the 2021 coup. It provides an overview of the CMEC's development and background since its inception in 2017, leading up to the impact of the conflict that erupted in Myanmar after the 2021 military coup and particularly Operation 1027. The paper then discusses the challenges that the CMEC has faced since 2017, and examines China's prospective responses to the rapidly evolving on-ground realities in Myanmar.

### WHAT IS THE CMEC?

The CMEC is an important part of China's ambitious Belt and Road Initiative. Initially part of the broader Bangladesh-China-India-Myanmar Economic Corridor (BCIM), the project encountered a setback when India hesitated to start implementation amidst growing geopolitical rivalry with China.<sup>4</sup> However, following Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi's visit to Naypyitaw in November 2017, the project was rebranded as an exclusive economic corridor between China and Myanmar.<sup>5</sup> The CMEC was formalised with the signing of a 15-point Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on 9 September 2018, expanding the corridor's scope to include collaboration in various sectors like infrastructure, construction, manufacturing, and agriculture.<sup>6</sup>

With this rebranding as context, the CMEC is thus not an entirely new initiative. Rather, it should be viewed as an attempt to consolidate and coordinate various China-led infrastructure projects in Myanmar that existed before the CMEC for more effective advancement of China's broader strategic and economic goals. For instance, the Sino-Myanmar Oil and Gas pipelines, the only fully operational project under CMEC to date, predates the CMEC's official launch, having been in full operation since 2017.<sup>7</sup> Remarkably, the gas pipeline segment of this oil and gas pipeline project was operational as early as July 2013, two months before President Xi



Jinping introduced the Silk Road Economic Belt concept in Kazakhstan.<sup>8 9</sup> The CMEC also includes the controversial Myitsone Dam project, which was suspended by the Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) administration in 2011 due to public pressure over environmental concerns and potential damage to the Irrawaddy River, Myanmar's longest river and major commercial waterway and a lifeline resource for many communities in the country.<sup>10</sup>

The proposed CMEC also included among its core projects a transport corridor with highways and high-speed railways linking the Kyaukphyu deep-sea port in western Myanmar with China's landlocked Yunnan province.<sup>11</sup> This transport corridor's strategic significance is further augmented by the existing oil and gas terminal in Kyaukphyu, connected to Kunming by the completed Sino-Myanmar Oil and Gas pipelines.<sup>12</sup> The first phase of the proposed high-speed railway would connect Kunming and Mandalay, Myanmar's second-largest city, while the second phase would expand this network by adding another high-speed railway and highway linking Mandalay with Kyaukphyu.<sup>13</sup> Should the transport corridor be completed, it would provide China with a reliable overland access to the Indian Ocean, easing trade flow and reducing reliance on the highly congested and strategically vulnerable Malacca Strait.

### **CHALLENGES PRIOR TO THE 2021 COUP**

The military coup in Myanmar on 1 February 2021 affected the CMEC's implementation. However, even before the coup, the CMEC was already facing criticism from Myanmar's civil society concerned about the potential environmental and social impacts of China-led megaprojects on local communities. A key example is the Myitsone dam project, suspended by the military-backed USDP government in response to strong opposition from environmental and human rights groups. The USDP's suspension of Myitsone signalled the USDP government's intent to consider public opinion and shift towards distancing from China.<sup>14</sup> This change in stance toward Chinese investments extended to other Chinese-led megaprojects and businesses across Myanmar, as public sentiment increasingly voiced concerns over what many viewed as opaque and harmful business practices.<sup>15</sup>

After the NLD's landslide victory in 2015 and the launch of the CMEC in 2018, the NLD government tried to address public concerns by renegotiating and reviewing several China-led megaprojects. Concurrently, the NLD government faced challenges in its relationship with China due to the military's treatment of the Rohingya communities in Rakhine State. Communal tensions had erupted during the USDP administration, and a disproportionate military crackdown in August 2017 escalated into the largest exodus to date of Rohingya to neighbouring Bangladesh.<sup>16</sup> The NLD government's perceived inaction or slowness in responding to the Rohingya crisis tarnished its international image. When The Gambia initiated legal proceedings in the International Court of Justice (ICJ) in 2019 alleging violations of the Genocide Convention (which then Burma had ratified in 1956).<sup>17</sup> Myanmar came increasingly under scrutiny on the international stage over the Rohingya crisis, and Aung San Suu Kyi's decision to "defend national interest" was viewed by the international community as defending the Myanmar military's actions, damaging her international reputation as a human rights icon.<sup>18</sup> This isolation, and distancing steps taken by Western allies, made Myanmar more dependent on China for diplomatic support and foreign direct investment.

Additionally, public anxiety grew amid concerns about potential debt traps resulting from massive infrastructure development loans from China. Sovereignty issues, particularly after Sri



Lanka handed over the Hambantota port to China on a 99-year lease, became a major point of contention. This raised concerns about the continuation of CMEC in Myanmar, particularly regarding the Kyaukphyu deep seaport, the centrepiece of CMEC-related infrastructure projects. The debt-trap narrative has persisted, despite several analysts and researchers clarifying that the Hambantota debt crisis resulted from mismanagement, and Sri Lanka's debt owed to Japan already exceeded that owed to China (which accounted for 3 percent of Sri Lanka's GDP).<sup>19</sup> While Myanmar's external debt-to-GDP ratio remained below 20 percent in 2018, deemed safe by international standards, unlike Sri Lanka's 76 percent in the Hambantota experience seemed to influence Myanmar policy elites' opinion. In the ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute's 2020 State of Southeast Asia Survey, Myanmar respondents expressed low confidence in the BRI, though they had showed some optimism in 2019.<sup>21</sup>

The NLD government adopted a balancing approach, acknowledging the economic benefits of Chinese investment while remaining mindful of negative public sentiment. A key example of this approach was in November 2018 when the Myanmar government and China International Trust Investment Corporation (CITIC) renegotiated their stakes in the Kyaukphyu SEZ. Under the renegotiated terms, CITIC held a 70 percent share, and Myanmar 30 percent of which the government provided land as its 15 percent stake and a Government Designated Entity (comprising mostly private Myanmar companies) held the remaining 15 percent.<sup>22</sup> The Myanmar side pushed for a conditional, phased development strategy to reduce scale, costs, and government capital investment, and avoid debt obligations. This renegotiation presented a diplomatic win for the NLD and indicated Beijing's effort to boost the Myanmar public's confidence over the CMEC.

However, the NLD government struggled to handle long-running armed conflicts that could potentially affect CMEC projects. Aung San Suu Kyi's popularity helped manage public opinion among the Bamar majority in urban centres and central heartlands but was insufficient to sway opinions in peripheral and/or ethnic minority areas. Tensions between the AA and the Myanmar military in Rakhine State, already escalating when NLD took office in 2016, and the intensified Kokang conflict during the NLD's tenure, remained beyond Aung San Suu Kyi's control. <sup>23</sup> This was largely due to the provisions in Myanmar's 2008 military-drafted constitution that granted the military complete authority over security matters.<sup>24</sup> The conflict in Rakhine State threatened the viability of the Kyaukphyu port, while the Kokang conflict jeopardised the Kunming-Mandalay railway and the safety of the China-Myanmar Oil and Gas pipelines. These conflicts in or around the CMEC corridor areas threatened to endanger specific projects and posed a risk to the CMEC's overall feasibility.

China responded to these challenges by facilitating peace talks with EAOs along the China-Myanmar border. By supporting these groups' participation in government-led peace conferences, China sought to align Myanmar's security priorities with its strategic interests, including safeguarding the CMEC projects.<sup>25</sup> China's peacemaker role seemed to earn it goodwill from some EAOs, while Aung San Suu Kyi's popularity and pragmatic diplomacy helped manage public perceptions. However, the 2021 coup and the subsequent civil war have disrupted this delicate equilibrium, presenting new challenges to and a rethink of China's engagement with different actors.



### NEW CHALLENGES AFTER THE 2021 MILITARY COUP

Following the 2021 coup, there initially appeared to be minimal changes to or no impact at all on the CMEC projects. Four months into the coup, on 7 May 2021, the SAC approved (the implementation of) 15 major projects with China in livestock, manufacturing, services, and electricity generation sectors.<sup>26</sup> The list of projects included the US\$2.5 billion Mee Lin Gyaing power project, first inked by NLD government within the CMEC framework.<sup>27</sup> This project represents the largest single investment approved since the 2021 coup. The SAC's continuation of projects initiated under the NLD regime seemed to suggest a "business as usual" approach for CMEC. However, the escalating political unrest and intensifying conflict following the coup began to affect the progress of CMEC projects.

The first indications of the coup's negative impacts on the CMEC emerged just weeks after the coup. The Chinese embassy in Myanmar became a focal point for demonstrators to criticise China's muted response to the coup, its engagement with the SAC regime, and Chinese state media's portrayal of the coup as a "cabinet reshuffle".<sup>28</sup> Although China supported ASEAN's Five-Point Consensus on Myanmar, its ongoing engagement with the SAC has fuelled anti-China sentiment among pro-democracy forces/activists. During the regime's severe crackdowns on protests in March 2021, Chinese factories in Yangon's Hlaingthayar township were the target of attacks.<sup>29</sup> Despite the Chinese state media's assurances that the 2021 coup and subsequent violence would not derail CMEC projects, China's repeated calls for punishing the perpetrators amidst the SAC's crackdowns have done little to shift public opinion in Myanmar.<sup>30</sup>

After the parallel National Unity Government (NUG)<sup>31</sup> announced a "People's Defensive War" in September 2021, CMEC projects, especially the China-Myanmar Oil and Gas pipelines, faced heightened threats and compromised security due to crossfire between the SAC and resistance groups. Despite the SAC's efforts to strengthen security around CMEC project areas, including the planting of landmines, their forces, overstretched by garrison duties and increasing resistance, were unable to ensure the safety of these projects. This vulnerability was further highlighted by the 7 January 2022 attack on the China-backed US\$800 million Tagaung Taung nickel-processing plant by a local People Defence Force (PDF).<sup>32</sup> Following this attack, the Chinese embassy in Yangon contacted and requested the NUG to protect China's strategic and business interests in Myanmar.<sup>33</sup> However, even with assurance from the NUG's defence minister, incidents continued as the resistance coalition's loose structure and guerrilla-style command could not provide a reliable security guarantee.<sup>34</sup> The limitations of both the SAC and the NUG have placed the CMEC in jeopardy.

Unable to secure a reliable security guarantee or expedite the long-delayed strategic corridor project, China took proactive measures to ensure the survival and operation of the CMEC while avoiding conflict-prone areas. Following the completion of the Chongqing-Lincang railway, China established a hybrid network that connected Chongqing and Lincang via rail and then Lincang and Mandalay via road, facilitated by the Mengding-Chinshwehaw border crossing.<sup>35</sup> However, when the MNDAA captured the Chinshwehaw post during Operation 1027, this route was disrupted due to heightened conflict in northern Shan State. Simultaneously, on 28 October 2022, China inaugurated a new sea route, the Guangxi-Yangon New Maritime Route, linking the Beibu Gulf port in China's Guangxi region with Yangon port in Myanmar.<sup>36</sup> These alternative routes, though available, are less efficient than the original CMEC plan and remain

# **SERS** YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE

vulnerable to conflicts, as demonstrated by disruptions in the Chongqing-Mandalay route. Consequently, securing a reliable partner has emerged as the paramount concern for ensuring the success of CMEC.

### CHINA'S SEARCH FOR RELIABLE SECURITY PARTNERS

Until the onset of Operation 1027, the SAC held most of the administrative control in most areas of Myanmar. Its military strength, especially in airpower, was the strongest among all factions in Myanmar's civil war following the 2021 coup.<sup>37</sup> For China, the SAC remained the primary partner for securing the CMEC despite its inability to provide reliable security. With the regime facing new rounds of Western sanctions and severe economic mismanagement, its need for Chinese investment grew, seemingly making it more amenable to cooperation than during the NLD years.<sup>38</sup> However, actual cooperation was limited.

The rise of cybercrime in regions along the China-Myanmar border, controlled by SAC-backed militias, significantly undermined China's social stability.<sup>39</sup> The escalation of scam operations in Myanmar quickly overtook China's concerns for the CMEC. The SAC's inadequate response to these issues led China to seek other partners such as the EAOs along the border, to address cybersecurity concerns. While no conclusive proof exists of China's direct involvement in Operation 1027, analysts seem to share the view that China tacitly approved that offensive in return for repatriating individuals involved in scam operations.<sup>40</sup> This offensive notably weakened the SAC's administrative hold.<sup>41</sup> Just days before signing the addendum to the Kyaukphyu SEZ concession agreement, China facilitated peace talks between the SAC and 3BHA, pushing for a ceasefire.<sup>42</sup> China's move can be considered pivotal, as it can close the strategic border crossings under EAO control at its discretion and thus leverage pressure on these groups.<sup>43</sup> To observers, China's actions after Operation 1027 indicated Beijing moving from a reactive to a more assertive stance to protecting its interests in Myanmar.

This move was not lost on the NUG, which released a 10-point "Position on China" aimed at engaging China.<sup>44</sup> While the NUG primarily had engaged with Western nations, the situation following Operation 1027 compelled it to explore relations with China, despite the prevalent anti-China sentiment within the pro-democracy camp. The NUG included concerns about cyberscams in its 10-point statement addressing China's national security concerns.<sup>45</sup> China's proximity to Myanmar, and its potential to affect the conflict dynamics in the areas near the China-Myanmar border, also seem to have figured in the NUG's calculations.<sup>46</sup> The NUG promptly guaranteed the safety and continued operation of the Tagaung Taung nickel processing plant, when PDFs loyal to the NUG captured the plant from the SAC in July 2024. Earlier in 2022, China had contacted the NUG regarding the plant's safety.<sup>47</sup>

Operation 1027 and its aftermath may well mark the first instance since the 2021 coup where different actors in Myanmar's civil war actively seek China's favour. The AA's longstanding support for the Kyaukphyu SEZ since 2019, combined with the SAC's weakening hold in Rakhine State, <sup>48</sup> likely influenced China's decision to sign the addendum to the Kyaukphyu SEZ concession agreement, thus advancing CMEC's completion amid the rapidly shifting strategic landscape.<sup>49</sup> With various groups vying to secure China's interests in Myanmar, China now seems to have several choices of partners to ensure the safety of its Myanmar projects.<sup>50</sup> Though China may still face challenges in its strategic goals in Myanmar, the security of its



CMEC projects do not seem under immediate threat . However, the volatile situation, with territories changing hands frequently, still presents a risk of these projects being caught in the crossfire.

## CONCLUSION

The persistent conflict in Myanmar does not seem to have deterred China's determination to realise its CMEC priorities. Despite significant military setbacks for the Myanmar military, as seen before and during Chinese foreign minister Wang Yi's recent visit to Naypyidaw in August 2024, China continues to urge the SAC to accelerate the implementation of key CMEC projects.<sup>51</sup> The competition among various factions within Myanmar's civil war to secure China's favour has placed China in a unique position, allowing it to advance its objectives even amid the turmoil of conflict. Notably, China has proactively opened new trade routes to circumvent conflict-prone areas, ensuring the continuity of trade flows, albeit at significantly reduced volumes, even in the face of disruptions caused by escalating hostilities. Beyond reducing reliance on the Malacca Strait, China's plans for alternative transport routes in Myanmar show its interest to boost economic growth in underdeveloped landlocked provinces, narrowing the gap with coastal regions. The CMEC is thus important for China's domestic objectives, outside the broader frame of the BRI. Nevertheless, the volatile and complex nature of war and conflict means that one misstep by China could jeopardise the progress of the entire CMEC project. Careful navigation and diplomacy with the different actors involved in the ongoing conflict in Myanmar thus remain an important consideration for ensuring the longterm success and stability of this ambitious venture.

### **ENDNOTES**

State," The Irrawaddy, December 27, 2023, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/specials/myanmar-china-</u> watch/myanmar-junta-sweetens-deal-for-china-in-us-8-billion-sez-and-port-in-rakhine-state.html.

<sup>3</sup> RFA Burmese, "Rebel Army Closes in on 2 Townships in Western Myanmar," RFA, July 8, 2023, <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/arakan-army-rakhine-state-bases-07082024073500.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/arakan-army-rakhine-state-bases-07082024073500.html</a>.
<sup>4</sup> Darshana Baruah, "India's Answer to the Belt and Road: A Road Map for South Asia," *Carnegie*

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Irrawaddy, "Myanmar Junta 'Sweetens Deal' for China in US\$ 8 Billion SEZ and Port in Rakhine State," The Irrawaddy, December 27, 2023, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/specials/myanmar-china-watch/myanmar-junta-sweetens-deal-for-china-in-us-8-billion-sez-and-port-in-rakhine-state.html</u>. <sup>2</sup> Irrawaddy, "Myanmar Junta 'Sweetens Deal' for China in US\$ 8 Billion SEZ and Port in Rakhine

Endowment for International Peace, 2018, pp. 17–18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Song Qingrun, "China-Myanmar Economic Corridor Could Stabilise Region: China Daily," *The Straits Times*, November 24, 2017, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/china-myanmar-economic-corridor-could-stabilise-region-china-daily</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Nan Lwin, "Gov't Signs MoU with Beijing to Build China-Myanmar Economic Corridor," The Irrawaddy, September 13, 2018, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/govt-signs-mou-beijing-build-china-myanmar-economic-corridor.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Xinhua, "China Receives First Oil from Myanmar Pipeline," *China Daily*, May 19, 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2017-05/19/content\_29423627.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Global Times, "Myanmar-China Gas Pipeline Enters 10th Year of Operation, Shipping 52 Bcm so Far," *Global Times*, July 27, 2023, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202307/1295174.shtml</u>.



<sup>9</sup> Wu Jiao and Zhang Yunbi Yunbi, "Xi Proposes a 'New Silk Road' with Central Asia[1]," China Daily, September 8, 2013, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013xivisitcenterasia/2013-09/08/content 16952228.htm.

<sup>10</sup> Rachel Harvey, "Burma Dam: Why Myitsone Plan Is Being Halted," *BBC News*, September 30, 2011, sec. Asia-Pacific, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-15123833.

<sup>11</sup> Syah Vaghji, "What's behind the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor 'Plus' Initiative?," thediplomat.com, August 10, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/08/whats-behind-the-chinamyanmar-economic-corridor-plus-initiative/.

<sup>12</sup> CNPC, "Overview of the Myanmar-China Oil & Gas Pipelines," July 2014, https://www.cnpc.com.cn/en/myanmarcsr/201407/f115a1cc6cdb4700b55def91a0d11d03/files/dec09c 5452ec4d2ba36ee33a8efd4314.pdf. <sup>13</sup> ibid

<sup>14</sup> SCMP Staff, "A Rare Victory for Environmentalists," South China Morning Post (South China Morning Post, June 6, 2012), https://www.scmp.com/article/1003280/rare-victory-environmentalists.

<sup>15</sup> One notable but unrelated instance occurred before the NLD took power in 2016, when Aung San Suu Kyi was appointed by the USDP government as Chairperson of the Lower House Committee for Rule of Law. She was tasked with addressing the Letpadaung copper mine protests, where a brutal police crackdown preceded her site visit and her subsequent recommendation to continue the project under international standards, aimed at preserving foreign investment, sparked significant public backlash, especially from the local community. (for further reading, see Daniel Schearf, "Burma Recommends Controversial Mine Continue," Voice of America, March 12, 2013, https://www.voanews.com/a/burma-recommends-controversial-china-backed-mine-

#### continue/1619836.html.)

<sup>16</sup> Andrea Passeri, "Myanmar's Foreign Policy under the NLD Government: A Return to Negative Neutralism?," Southeast Asian Affairs, 2021, 223-33,

<sup>17</sup> Gambia represented 57 members of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) in legal proceedings at the International Court of Justice (ICJ) against Myanmar for the Rohingva genocide case.

<sup>18</sup> Owen Bowcott, "Aung San Suu Kyi Heads to the Hague for Myanmar Genocide Showdown," the Guardian December 8, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/dec/08/aung-san-suu-kviheads-to-hague-for-myanmar-genocide-showdown.

<sup>19</sup> Pradumna Rana and Ji Xianbai, "BRI's 'Debt Trap Diplomacy': Reality or Myth?", November 4, 2020, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/CO20191.pdf

See also Lee Jones and Shahar Hameiri, "Debunking the Myth of 'Debt-Trap Diplomacy," Chatham House - International Affairs Think Tank (Chatham House, August 19, 2020),

https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/08/debunking-myth-debt-trap-diplomacy

<sup>20</sup> Felix Sternagel, "On the Road to Kyaukphyu Issues and Debates around a Myanmar Special Economic Zone," October 1, 2018, pp 11-13

<sup>21</sup> Tang Siew Mun et. al. *The State of Southeast Asia: 2019, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, Singapore,* 2019. https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/TheStateofSEASurveyReport 2019.pdf. The State of Southeast Asia: 2020, ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, Singapore 2020. https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/TheStateofSEASurveyReport 2020.pdf

<sup>22</sup> Zhu Xianghui, "China's Mega-Projects in Myanmar: What Next?" ISEAS Perspective, 17 Oct 2019

<sup>23</sup> Lawi Weng, "Ethnic Armed Groups Launch Joint Offensive in Northern Shan State," The Irrawaddy, November 20, 2016, https://www-irrawaddy-com.webpkgcache.com/doc/-/s/www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/ethnic-armed-groups-launch-joint-offensive-in-northern-shan-

<u>state.html</u>. <sup>24</sup> Vikram Nehru, "Myanmar's Military Keeps Firm Grip on Democratic Transition," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 2, 2015,

https://carnegieendowment.org/2015/06/02/myanmar-s-military-keeps-firm-grip-on-democratictransition-pub-60288.



<sup>25</sup> Mark Inkey, "China's Stake in the Myanmar Peace Process," thediplomat.com, August 15, 2018, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/chinas-stake-in-the-myanmar-peace-process/</u>.

<sup>26</sup> DICA, "MIC Greenlights Fifteen New Investment Proposals Including a Project with Large Capital Intensive Investment Amount of US\$ 2.5 Billion in Power Generation," Directorate of Investment and Company Administration, May 7, 2021, <u>https://www.dica.gov.mm/en/news/mic-greenlights-fifteen-new-investment-proposals-including-project-large-capital-intensive</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Eleven Media, "Myanmar Proposes to Include \$2.5-Bn Mee Lin Gyaing Project in Early Projects of China-Myanmar Economic Corridor," *Eleven Media Group*, April 24, 2022,

https://elevenmyanmar.com/news/myanmar-proposes-to-include-25-bn-mee-lin-gyaing-project-inearly-projects-of-china-myanmar.

<sup>28</sup> Reuters, "Myanmar Anti-Coup Protesters Rally at Chinese Embassy," Reuters, February 11, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN2AB0HE/.

<sup>29</sup> Sam Mcneil and Fu Ting, "Attacks on Chinese-Run Factories in Myanmar Vex Beijing," AP News, March 15, 2021, <u>https://apnews.com/article/beijing-china-yangon-myanmar-</u> 28fb917e46d609dde6da395f85a065b5.

<sup>30</sup> Su Mon Thazin Aung and Nan Lwin, "2022/74 'What Do the Official Chinese Media's Mixed Messages on the Myanmar Coup Mean?' by Su Mon Thazin Aung and Nan Lwin," *ISEAS Perspective* 2022, no. 74 (July 26, 2022), <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2022-74-what-do-the-official-chinese-medias-mixed-messages-on-the-myanmar-coup-mean-by-su-mon-thazin-aung-and-nan-lwin/.</u>

<sup>31</sup> The NUG is a pro-democracy coalition of elected lawmakers from the National League for Democracy (NLD), and ethnic armed group representatives, and some representatives of civil society. Formed in April 2021 by the Committee Representing Pyidaungsu Hluttaw (CRPH) which comprises NLD parliamentarians elected in the 2020 election, the NUG is an interim governing body on the political roadmap towards a federal democracy envisioned in the Federal Democracy Charter which the CRPH announced in March 2021.

<sup>32</sup> The Irrawaddy, "Myanmar Resistance Forces China-Backed Nickel Plant Shut Down," *The Irrawaddy*, January 18, 2022, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-resistance-forces-china-backed-nickel-plant-shut-down.html</u>.

<sup>33</sup> Irrawaddy, "China Tells Myanmar's Civilian Govt to Spare Projects from Attack," *The Irrawaddy*, January 24, 2022, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/china-tells-myanmars-civilian-govt-to-spare-projects-from-attack.html</u>.

<sup>34</sup> Sebastian Strangio, "Chinese Pipeline in Myanmar Damaged in Attack by Anti-Regime Forces," thediplomat.com, February 17, 2022, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2022/02/chinese-pipeline-in-myanmar-damaged-in-attack-by-anti-regime-forces/</u>.

<sup>35</sup> Global Times, "New China-Myanmar Railway Route Launched in Boost for Trade with ASEAN - Global Times," *Global Times*, May 24, 2022,

https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202205/1266420.shtml.

<sup>36</sup> Irrawaddy, "China Opens New Shipping Route to Myanmar from South China Sea," *The Irrawaddy*, November 2, 2022, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/china-opens-new-shipping-route-to-myanmar-from-south-china-sea.html</u>.

<sup>37</sup> Jim Snyder, "After Setbacks on the Ground, Myanmar Junta Holds Power by Ruling the Skies," Radio Free Asia, October 28, 2022, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/airpower-10282022131143.html</u>.

<sup>38</sup> Zachary Abuza, "The Myanmar Military's Real Weak Spot: Economic Ineptitude," Radio Free Asia, September 12, 2022, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/mismanagement-</u>09122022182535.html.

<sup>39</sup> Kyi Sin, "Common Goal for Myanmar's Warring Groups: Currying Favour with China," FULCRUM, November 14, 2023, <u>https://fulcrum.sg/common-goal-for-myanmars-warring-groups-currying-favour-china/</u>.



<sup>40</sup> ISEAS, "Webinar on 'Operation 1027 and Its Broader Implications for Myanmar," Iseas.edu.sg, 2023, <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/media/event-highlights/webinar-on-operation-1027-and-its-broader-implications-for-myanmar/</u>.

<sup>41</sup>Wai Moe, "Myanmar Military Losing Control: A Culmination of Past Policy Errors?", ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 17 November 2023

https://fulcrum.sg/myanmar-military-losing-control-a-culmination-of-past-policy-errors/

<sup>42</sup> Thompson Chau, "Tentative Truce Shows China's Influence – and Its Limits – in Myanmar," Al Jazeera, December 20, 2023, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/12/20/tentative-truce-shows-extent-and-limit-of-chinas-influence-in-myanmar</u>.

<sup>43</sup> The Irrawaddy, "China Closes Border to Pressure Myanmar Ethnic Armies into Peace Talks," The Irrawaddy, August 28, 2024, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/china-closes-border-to-pressure-myanmar-ethnic-armies-into-peace-talks.html</u>.
<sup>44</sup> NUG MOFA, "The National Unity Government's Position on China," January 1, 2024,

<sup>44</sup> NUG MOFA, "The National Unity Government's Position on China," January 1, 2024, https://mofa.nugmyanmar.org/statement-1-2024/.

<sup>45</sup> NUG MOFA, "The National Unity Government's Position on China," January 1, 2024, <u>https://mofa.nugmyanmar.org/statement-1-2024/</u>.

<sup>46</sup> An increase in Western sanctions on the SAC and the passing of the Burma Act in December 2022, the first significant Myanmar-related legislation in nearly two decades, have yet to produce visible results. (For further details, see Sydney Tucker, "The Burma Act of 2022: Promises and Pitfalls," Stimson Center, August 17, 2023, <u>https://www.stimson.org/2023/the-burma-act-of-2022-promises-and-pitfalls/</u>.)

<sup>47</sup> The Irrawaddy, "Myanmar Junta Driven from the Birthplace of the Burmese Empire," The Irrawaddy, August 14, 2024, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/war-against-the-junta/myanmar-junta-driven-from-the-birthplace-of-the-burmese-empire.html</u>.

<sup>48</sup> Philip Heijmans, "Myanmar Junta Set to Lose Restive State to Ethnic Armed Group," Bloomberg.com, 2024, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-08-26/myanmar-junta-set-to-lose-restive-state-to-ethnic-armed-group</u>.

<sup>49</sup> Moe Myint, "Rakhine Rebels Eager for Foreign Investment," The Irrawaddy, July 23, 2019, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/rakhine-rebels-eager-foreign-investment.html.

<sup>50</sup> Kyi Sin, "Common Goal for Myanmar's Warring Groups: Currying Favour with China," FULCRUM, November 14, 2023, <u>https://fulcrum.sg/common-goal-for-myanmars-warring-groups-currying-favour-china/</u>.

<sup>51</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Myanmar Leader Min Aung Hlaing Meets with Wang Yi," 14 August 2024

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjbzhd/202408/t20240815 11474224.html.



ISEAS Perspective is	ISEAS - Yusof Ishak	Editorial Chairman: Choi Shing
published electronically by:	Institute accepts no	Kwok
ÎSEAS - Yusof Ishak	responsibility for facts	
Institute	presented and views	Editorial Advisor: Tan Chin
	expressed.	Tiong
30 Heng Mui Keng Terrace		
Singapore 119614	Responsibility rests	Editorial Committee: Terence
Main Tel: (65) 6778 0955	exclusively with the	Chong, Cassey Lee, Norshahril
Main Fax: (65) 6778 1735	individual author or authors.	Saat, and Hoang Thi Ha
	No part of this publication	
Get Involved with ISEAS.	may be reproduced in any	Managing Editor: Ooi Kee Beng
	form without permission.	
Please click here:		Editors: William Choong, Lee
https://www.iseas.edu.sg/sup	© Copyright is held by the	Poh Onn, Lee Sue-Ann, and Ng
port/get-involved-with-iseas/	author or authors of each	Kah Meng
	article.	~
		Comments are welcome and
		may be sent to the author(s).